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not recorded. 
 
Note - De facto partners were 
involved in the deaths of 16 
Maori children (34% of all Maori 
homicide victims) and the death 
of only two non-Maori children 
(6%) 
 
What has been identified in 
the book is that family vio-
lence is a key risk factor, and 
evidence is starting to show a 
link between intimate partner 
violence and violence against 
children.   
 
It also highlights the environ-
ments to which the perpetra-
tors/child murderers are 
breeding within. The table 
below provides an indication: 
(continued on page 3) 

This research conducted in 
2007 turned book provides a 
detailed insight and reflective 
work on the challenges of 
keeping children safe.  It 
gives us a stark reminder of 
the toll that child abuse takes 
on New Zealanders and pro-
vokes us all to ask ourselves 
what part we can play in 
reducing child abuse. 
 
All children and young peo-
ple have the right to grow up 
in families that are suppor-
tive and loving and free from 
violence, abuse and neglect.  
"Lives Cut Short" serves as 
a reminder that for some 
children and young people 
this is unfortunately not their 
day-to-day reality.  
 
After reading this, you gain a 
better understanding of child 
homicide in NZ. It paints a 
picture of the nature of the 
abuse, and makes some 
comments about the re-
sponses. 
 
Between 1991-2000, NZ 
Child Homicide statistics 
showed 91 children died as 
a result of homicide and 101 

perpetrators were involved in 
the deaths of these children:. 
 
82 children were killed by some-
one known to them. 
 
5 children were killed by  strang-
ers 
 
4 children the relationship to the 
child was not recorded.  
 
The 101 perpetrators in-
volved in the deaths of the 
91 children, between 1991-
2000 showed more then half 
the perpetrators were men.  
 
The relationship of the per-
petrator to the child:  
 
31% were biological fathers (the 
largest group) 
24% were biological mothers 
18% were de facto partners of a 
parent 
9% were related to the child 
9% unrelated but knew the child 
(including one boarder, two 
neighbours, four acquaintances, 
and two nonfamily caregivers.  
 
The remaining group of ten: 
 6 strangers and 4 people 
whose relationship to the 
child was either not known or 

For the Sake of Our Children is once again pleased to support the 2010 Aspiring Leaders 
Forum on faith and values to discuss the values and principles that underpin leadership.  Po-
litical, business and community leaders and 120  young delegates from across NZ  will gather 
in Wellington from 22-25 July  to listen, learn and examine ideas of leadership across all dif-
ferent sectors of society including community, arts, business, politics or sport.  
 
The Forum is for young people aged between 18 and 20 (not necessarily students) who ex-
hibit some leadership potential  in their sphere of influence, particularly those who are willing 
to discuss leadership from a personal perspective—not just the practical issues that normally 
get discussed. The overriding aim of the Forum is to encourage future leaders.  
 
The Aspiring Leaders forum is supported and endorsed by sixty-four of our political leaders 
and nominations are now open for this event so if you or your organisation knows of a young 
person who would really benefit from this forum and you wish to nominate them please go to 
www. aspiringleaders.org.nz  or contact the Aspiring Leaders Office ph: 09 627 1200. 

LIGHTING LIVES 

Trust Mission  
 
We aim to be a "voice" for the 
"voiceless". 
 
We do this through 
educating, promoting and 
raising awareness of the 
wellbeing of our children in 
New Zealand and the need for 
strong families and 
communities to support 
them. 

Trust Vision �
 
Our vision is to see New Zea-
land become a place where 
our children: 
 
• are safe from harm; 
• have a sense of 
 belonging, of feeling 
 loved and valued; 
• have access to the 
 necessities they need to 
 engage fully with life 
 and realize their own 
 unique potential. 
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Penrose 1061, Auckland  
 
Postal Address: 

PO Box 12301 
Penrose 1642, Auckland 
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Dear Friends, 
 
Over the past 
few months I 
have had nu-
merous discus-
sions with vari-
ous leaders in 
both the business, community and 
political sector and we seem to be 
asking the same conclusive ques-
tion “When are we going to be hon-
est with ourselves and the kids of 
this Nation that the best way to 
‘trash the lives of our children is to 
trash the family?”.  
 
The statistics for our kids when born 
into a family out of wedlock are 
horrendous—somewhat 1600% 
worse off on virtually every signifi-
cant indicator: murder, severe 
abuse, incarceration and the list 
goes on.  
 
A mum and dad committed to each 
other in marriage is the safest place 
for our kids.  When are we going to 
get honest “that our failed social 
experiment of redefining the family 
has been a disaster!”.  
 
Forget about blaming CYPs, Gov-
ernment, whanau and anybody else. 
Let’s look at the coroners records 
and see where all the murdered kids 
come from  - they come from par-
ents who are not married to each 
other! If you look at all the validated 
cases of severe physical abuse—
they come from the same place.  
 
When are we going to outlaw “family 
trashing policies” and replace them 
with “family building policies”. When 
are we going to ask the real ques-
tions in research of  “What actually 
works?” I am on the side of the kids 
of our Nation.  
 
Together lets raise our voices 
against the perpetrators and advo-
cates of failed social policy experi-
ments sentencing “thousands of our 
kids to the social scrap heap” AKA 
“social terrorism for our kids”.   
 
We owe it to the kids of Aotearoa. 
On their behalf  
   John Sax 

A WORD FROM OUR FOUNDER: 
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Findings from OECD Report - “Doing Better for Children” 

Children today need affirma-
tion in their lives. Affirmation 
needs to be received by 
words and action. The inten-
tion is affirmation will stimu-
late positive responses/
behaviours  Wiktionary de-
fines ‘affirm as ‘to answer 
positively, to support and 
encourage’. Therefore, to 
‘affirm’ something is to con-
firm its truth and to 
strengthen it.  
 
For many of our New Zea-
land children affirmation is 
not evident in their lives be it 
at home, at school, amongst 
friends, adults or even from 
within their own communi-
ties. Too many of our chil-
dren are exposed to nega-
tive environments verbally 
and physically.  
 
Many children including  

It’s Vision is to recognise 
that  each young person has 
potential yet to be realised or 
fulfilled.  AW exists to posi-
tively affirm young children 
and youth to know and un-
derstand their own individual 
potential, and to provide 
opportunity and support to 
begin to walk in it and live it.  
 
This is reflected by continu-
ously developing and en-
couraging the young children 
and youth to actively get 
involved in their communities 
in order that they become 
the influential leaders of to-
morrow.  
 
If you wish to find out more 
about the wonderful work 
Affirming Works do or would 
like to have their pro-
grammes delivered in your 
child’s school go to www. 
affirming.org.nz or contact 
the office (09) 276 4508 lo-
cated in Otahuhu, Auckland 

adults have never learned   
or realised the tremendous 
power of verbally affirming– 
that is strengthening each 
other.  We also know how 
important this is in  a young 
child’s life, in order to feel 
loved, appreciated and hon-
oured, for their own self-
image, and personal growth. 
 
Affirming Works (AW) is an 
innovative Pacific organisa-
tion established in Manukau 
City since 2001 that delivers 
an extensive range of men-
toring and educational ser-
vices to children and youth  
with the underlying principal 
of ‘affirmation’. It’s pro-
grammes are delivered  by 
it’s effective team of young, 
vibrant and professional Pa-
cific men and women  
 
AW have serviced the Manu-
kau region for over 8 years 
working with children and 
youth aged between 7-
25years of age.  The major-
ity of the children and youth 
involved in it’s programmes 
are of Pacific and Maori de-
scent.  
 

Life Affirming Programmes for Children 

One of the key findings from 
a recently released OECD 
report (involving 30 coun-
tries) was that NZ spends 
considerably less on child 
welfare, particularly for 
younger disadvantaged chil-
dren, compared with other 
member countries.  
 
According to the NZ country 
highlights page “material 
conditions for Kiwi kids are 
relatively poor”. We also fare 
poorly on a number of health 
indicators such as youth 
suicide, immunisation rates 
and child mortality. On a 
more positive note Kiwi kids 
have high rates of educa-
tional achievement. NZ is 
urged to invest more on 

Chairman and 
Founder —John 

younger disadvantaged chil-
dren. The General Secretary of 
the UN acknowledges that pub-
lic budgets are under pressure 
given the recession but warns 
“any short term savings on 
spending on children’s educa-
tion and health would have ma-
jor long term costs for society”.  
 
The Trust believes our Govern-
ment need to seriously look at 
investing in our children not 
only in health and education but 
also at the social services level. 
The importance is to ensure we 
have the right social policies in 
place to seek to ensure our 
future generation are born unto 
parents who love them and 
remain together as a family. If 
you wish to read further into  

OECD reports concerning 
NZ and our standing in the 
world concerning children 
go to NZ country highlights 
page: http://www.oecd.org 
 
****************************** 
Aunty Jo’s Big Kids 
Day Out—December 
2009 
The Trust supported the 
Big Kids Day out held in 
Auckland, Mt Roskill last 
December seeing 200 
children and families at-
tend. We donated toys, 
Pak’N’Sav and The Ware-
house vouchers to assist 
with families throughout 
the festive season.  We 
look forward to supporting 
this event again.  
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WHANAU ORA—A new social services initiative 
The National Government recently launched Whanau Ora it’s new families social services 
with the hope that it will be the new solution to 
• Strengthening whanau capabilities 
• Delivering an integrated approach to whanau wellbeing 
• Collaborative relationships between state agencies in relation to whanau services 
• Relationships between government and community agencies that are broader than  
• contractual  
• Improved cost-effectiveness and value for money. 
•  
Following months of research and consultation with health and social service agencies and 
oral submissions from 22 hui throughout the country, and 100 submissions from individuals 
and organisations what was identified and necessary to work for Whanau Ora was the initia-
tive to demonstrate a ‘Maori Heart’.  
 
If you decide to read the 76 page report you may come to realise that all the right ‘buzz words’ 
are used to read well and attempt to explain what it’s all about yet no tangible outcomes are 
given.  John Armstrong said in the Weekend Herald (10/04/10) referred to the 6-page docu-
ment of “mind-numbing mumbo-jumbo and indigestible twaddle…Pitifully short of hard facts 
and analysis of the plight of Maori, but replete with platitudes, truisms and declarations of the 
obvious”.   You may even be confused if you’re not Maori or of Maori descent as the term  
(te ao Maori’ which means ‘the Maori World’, can be read at  ‘least 30 times  (cont on Pg 4) 
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1 YEAR AGO1 YEAR AGO1 YEAR AGO1 YEAR AGO    
May 10th 1999May 10th 1999May 10th 1999May 10th 1999    

 
In Memory of  

Mereana Edmonds  

This month we remember 
Mereama Edmonds who at 6 
years old died as a result of vio-
lence, abuse and neglect..   
 
Mereana was brutally bashed, 
punched, slapped and kicked.  
Her collarbone was broken and 
her ribs were fractured. 
 
She was punished for wetting her 
pants or the bed and for many 
nights was locked in a dark shed 
outside her house .  
 
She would lose the sense of bal-
ance due to being kicked so hard 
in the head causing her to hit 
furniture and walls.  She was of-
ten picked up by her hair. 
 
Once, she was slammed back-
wards into a hard object with such 
force that her brain rebounded off 
the front of her skull. 
 
Mereana almost escaped her 
abusive world to go live with her 
Nanny, but it was all too late. On 
May 10, 1999, Mereana was 
found dead in her Hamilton home. 
 
Perpetrators Mother Belinda 
Edmonds .charged for man-
slaughter and  her de facto 
(female) partner Dorothy Tipene 
was charged of cruelty to a child.  

 
(source: NZ Herald 2009) 

 
 

We must not let Mereana’s 
short-lived tragic life be for-
gotten,  We will continue to 
raise the awareness of the 

child abuse realities in New 
Zealand and how we as a Na-
tion can work towards making 
NZ a safer place for our chil-
dren and those not yet born.   

 

FOR THE SAKE OF OUR CHILDREN TRUST 
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Official Newsletter May 2010          

LIVES CUT SHORT (cont. from page 1) 

ily factors have a major im-
pact on child death.  
 
Above is a table outlining the 
common characteristics as-
sociated to a perpetrator and 
what action need to be pro-
vided to help minimize this 
negative common behaviour. 
 
The family unit is supposed 
to be the foundation stone of 
society; it should be the 
‘safe’ haven for children in a 
heartless world. When a 
child dies within this ‘safe 
haven’ the foundation is 
shaken and the haven be-

Ultimately the responsibility 
for the homicidal death of a 
child rest with the person 
with took that life.  
 
The government need to 
seriously conduct a child 
review to carefully examine 
family characteristics particu-
larly that of the perpetrator. 
 
It’s important to understand 
the quality and nature of the 
relationship of the perpetra-
tor to the child. As the major-
ity of child homicides are 
filicide (i.e., the child is killed 
by a biological parent), fam-

comes a place of fragility. 
This is the point missed in 
providing solutions through 
child advocacy, research 
public education, political will 
and community  “that the 
strength of the family unit is 
ideally the safest place for 
child to remain alive!’.  
 
At the Trust, we believe each 
child is precious and should 
be safe from harm and pro-
tected by ‘the family’. Ideally 
this family situation is  
‘married parents, a mother 
and father who love this child 
unconditionally’ (cont. pg 4) 

Common Characteristics Action required 
Parental youthfulness Parenting education to begin at schools of realities of having 

a child at a young age 
Low educational attainment Education retention 
Relationship instability (de facto, non 
cohabitating parents, step parents) 

Promote strong marriages create strong families creating 
strong children. 
Married parents who are supported by services 
Parenting skills 

Spousal violence Social Services support to family 
Multiple stressor impacting on adult 
functioning in the households 

Accessible social and health services to families 

multiple transitions between home/
family 

Secure home environment 

Regularly unemployed (unemployed at 
the time of killing 

Employment benefit and training 

Had been in state care Close monitoring and mentoring within youth justice 
History of offending as a child Close monitoring and mentoring within youth justice 
History of offending as an adult Restorative justice rehabilitation 
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LIVES CUT SHORT LIVES CUT SHORT LIVES CUT SHORT LIVES CUT SHORT (cont. from pg 3) 

 

The Trust is pleased to have 
sent to all our MPs a booklet 
titled “Legacy Leadership”  
with a selection of quotes 
and speeches to encourage 
and inspire our leaders of 
our Nation.  
 
We have received positive 
feedback from many of our 
leaders who have been en-
couraged and support  our 
Vision of leaving a great 
history for our future genera-
tions.  
 
The booklets will be distrib-
uted to all delegates who 
attend the Aspiring Leaders 
Forum in July and to many 
of our Trust supporting or-
ganisations throughout NZ.  
 
If you wish to have a copy, 
please contact our office.  
 
Below are quotes taken from 
the booklet: 
 
“Legacy thinking means dedi-
cating ourselves to making a 

difference, not just working to 
achieve fame and fortune.” 

 
“I also means appreciating that 

other will inherit what we 
leave behind” 

 
James M. Kouzes & Barry 

Z. Posner 
 

“Children are the world’s most 
valuable resources and its best 

hope for the future” 
 

President John F. Kennedy 
�

 We at the Trust will be doing 
our best to achieve our goal of 
educating and advocating the 
NZ public on child abuse and 
neglect issues, how to better 
create and support stronger 
families, and what social policy 
changes and requirements are 
needed to achieve this.  
 
We will use  research also 
done and  commissioning new 
research to provide further         
evidence for our Government 
to work towards promoting the 
actions listed above for a 
change in the negative com-
mon traits associated with our 
child murderers. 
 

This can only change through 
government and community 
action to better promote the 
‘ideal safe family unit – a 
loving married mother and 
father who are well supported 
and encouraged  through an 
affirmative welfare system 
and social policies.  
 
We know various areas of 
further research is needed to 
better assist with achieving 
this goal.  We can’t put a 
timeframe on this, but we can 
start the movement by part-
nering with like-minded or-
ganisations . It may take 5 
years, it may take longer but 
it can be done and it must be 

done in the memory of the 
children who have died 
and for those who con-
tinue to live in the ‘shaken 
haven’ today and for those 
not yet born.  
 
If you wish to read “Lives Cut 
Short” go to our web-
site .forourchildren.org.nz 
 
Send us your feedback.  

Whanau Ora—A new social services initiative 
(Cont’d from pg 3) 
in the report is the ideal approach by which Whanau Ora should be successful and delivered 
to it’s primary target group Maori families and yet service is open to all families of NZ. There-
fore ‘the Maori world’ vs. ‘the pakeha world’ may not see eye to eye on many political agenda 
items but within NZ’s current social welfare system which exists within the ‘pakeha world i.e., 
the modern Western world’ I hope there will be clear instructions for many of us to know the 
difference.   
 
We at the Trust will wait for the appointment of the new CEO of Whanau Ora and then intro-
duce ourselves to who we are and the work we do. We will highlight the fact that not once did 
we read the word ‘children’ or ‘tamariki’ in the report but no doubt we believe Whanau Ora is 
set up to ensure the well-being and safety of children is paramount.  Between 1996-2000, 
nine child homicides were known to CYFs and out of the nine cases, six  (6) were Maori chil-
dren . Between 1991-2000 of the 101 child homicides 16 Maori children were from de facto 
partners were involved in the cases. We remain firmly of the view that the focus must be on 
what works—a mum and dad committed in marriage to each other and the responsibility of 
the well-being of a child comes back his/her mother and father, yes we agree support is re-
quired by ‘whanau’ the extended family - but individual responsibility must be evident and 
comes from the child’s parents.  We support the notion of Whanau Ora being a ‘one stop 
shop’ for social services being integrated as this is what is widely recommended to any Gov-
ernment to minimise harm, abuse and neglect of children hence reducing the incidence of 
child homicide.  We hope to see the issues and contributing factors/influences of child homi-
cide/abuse figures with Maori children be addressed by providing solutions practically with 
families and also towards social policy development.   
 
Our hope is that this initiative will work; it will make a difference to many families and lives 
across NZ and especially to Maori families and communities especially as Maori continue to 
be over represented in social adverse areas concerning unemployment and poverty and if the 
Government believe an initiative where ‘there way maybe the right way’ to alleviate poverty 
and disadvantage for it’s people and NZ as a whole then we can only wait and see and pray 
the results are good.  
 
$1.34million has been allocated to Whanau Ora along with it’s own Minister Hon. Turiana 
Turia to ensure everything falls into place.  I’m sure all New Zealanders (Maori and Pakeha) 
will wait with anticipated hope to begin to see a Nation full with “well families, satisfied families 
and healed families” thanks to Whanau Ora. If you wish to read the full report go to our web-
site and download the full report. 


